




UPPER HEYFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Jack Goodman Jr, Lt Col, USAF (Ret), Clerk to the Council,

Hillside Cottage, High Street, Upper Heyford, Bicester OX25 5LE

Telephone: 01869 232722, Email: jackgoodman61@gmail.com
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting

15 November 2012

Present: Chairman; Lt. Gen. RC Menzies, Councillors:  Pete James, Alison Graham, Jo Allen, Chris Scarrott, Roger Burt and Parish Clerk; Jack Goodman.  Visitors: Kevin Allen, Bernie Rear
Code of Conduct: The Chairman reminded Councillors of the code of conduct requirements under the Localism Act of 2011.
Allotment Trustee’s Report: Kevin Allen and Bernie Rear presented a report on the first six months’ operation of the Allotments under the newly appointed Allotment Trustees. The report is attached for the record. The Council discussed possible use of Allotment funds to help finance repair of the allotment stone walls, and to erect a picket fence adjacent to the Village Hall as part of overall allotment management. The Clerk will liaise with the Trustees on these projects. The Chairman congratulated the Trustees on their good progress over the past six months. 

Minutes: Minutes of the Council meetings of 15 October 2012 were approved as true record and signed. 

1. Matters Arising 
a. Amenities Management Committee Report: Read and noted. Report attached

b. Village Hall Project: Cllr Allen briefed progress on the Village Hall renovation project. Outstanding items are: installation of shutters and spotlights, foyer interior, acoustic tiling and exterior doors. Additional funding will be required for new doors with the exception of the bi-fold doors from the main hall. A new grant will have to be submitted for the provision of a patio
c. Parish Walls Project: The Council accepted the quote of Paul Woodburn to repair the wall along Somerton Road from the Parish Notice Board to beyond the playground. He will be asked to fill in the gap beside the main entrance to the Village Hall, and to create a new pedestrian entrance adjacent to the entrance to the playground. The Clerk will action. 
d. Parking Issue: The Council reviewed the history concerning the question of off street parking along Somerton Road. The Council concluded that the current arrangements on the use of the off street space are satisfactory.
e. Winter Planning: The Clerk reported that additional salt has been ordered for use this winter. Councillor James was requested to approach Hugh Jones and ascertain whether he is willing and able to provide snow plow assistance when required, with the proviso that the Council recognises that demands of the farm and its animals will take precedence. The Clerk will prepare a risk assessment briefing for volunteers to clear streets and pathways. When volunteers acknowledge receipt and understanding of the risk assessment briefing they will be covered for injury under the Council insurance. Finally, the Council was asked to canvas their neighbourhood to ensure that vulnerable people have access to food and other necessities should normal travel be disrupted. 

f. Diamond Jubilee Memorial: Investigation of options and prices for new Village Bulletin boards is on-going. 
g. Parking on Village Green: Alison Graham presented a quote for “keep off the grass” signs and for a new sign for the Village Hall. The company, Waterman Graphics has been used before and their work is excellent. The Council accepted the quotes and instructed the Clerk to proceed. The Village Hall Trust will reimburse the cost of the Village Hall sign. 

h. Cemetery Shed: Councillor James pointed out that storage of mower equipment at Hugh Jones’s farm would be insecure. Councillor Burt suggested that the existing shed could be made to look much more presentable with the use of cladding.  The Council accepted this idea and Councillor Burt agreed to investigate the availability and cost of suitable cladding. 
i. Playground Project Update: Councillor Graham reported that two of the three requested proposals for a new playground have been received. When all are available, a public consultation on the proposals will be organised. Viridor’s next funding round is in February 2013. The goal will be to submit a grant aid request at that time. Councillor Graham also pointed out that the Council will need to budget for playground maintenance.

2. Finance:

a. Current Expenditure and Financial Position: The Clerk presented and briefed the current budget status and expenditure/receipts ledger for the year to date. Relevant extracts were given to each Councillor for their files and are also attached to these Minutes for the record. 

3. Correspondence:

a. NALC Guidance Letter, setting of Precept: The Clerk elected to brief this item under new business on setting of precept. 
b. Parishioner’s Letter, Bus Shelter Cleaning: The letter requested Council help in cleaning and maintaining the bus shelter on Somerton Road. The Council agreed that work needs to be done. The Clerk was asked to contact environmental control on options for helping to ensure the shelter is not abused. The Clerk reported that a self help cleaning session is being organised. 
c. Cherwell DC, Canal Conservation Area: The Clerk reported receipt of the official document detailing the establishment of the Canal Conservation area. The Clerk agreed to publicise the availability of this document for those interested.

d. Historical Society E Mail, Great War Project:  The Upper Heyford Historical Society reported the launch of a project to catalogue the history of those from the village both killed in, and returning from the First World War. They requested the Council’s support for this project and as small contribution to the cost, likely to be less than £100, of printing the resultant report. The Council agreed in principle and will reconsider financial contributions when the overall costs are clearer

4. New Business:

a. Parish Precept 2013/14: The Clerk briefed that the Parish Precept will have to be decided in January of next year. Guidance received from the National Association of Local Councils (NALC) recommends that a draft budget be set now, to facilitate the decision on the precept in January.  The Council reviewed the outturn estimate for this year, and the desired budget lines for next year. A draft budget was produced which is attached for information. 

b. Fire Protection Inspections: The Clerk briefed that a new company providing the same level of service as Chubb, but considerably cheaper has been found. The Clerk requested permission to contract with the new company for emergency lighting testing (a statutory requirement that has not previously been met). This was agreed. The use of the new company for annual inspections will be reviewed when due next year. 
c. Environmental Survey: Councillor Burt briefed his attendance at Cherwell sponsored environment conference. One initiative from that conference was to encourage Parishes to do an environmental survey. Councillor Burt has agreed to head up a volunteer effort to produce a survey for our Parish.
d. Parish Council Meeting Schedule for 2013: The Council decided that next year there will be a Council meeting each month, on the third Thursday of the month. There will be no meetings in August and December. The Annual Parish Meeting will be held one week prior to the May Council meeting. The relevant dates are: 17 Jan, 21 Feb, 21 Mar, 18 Apr, 9 May (APM), 16 May, 20 Jun, 18 Jul, 19 Sep, 17 Oct and 21 Nov.
5. Planning Applications:  The Clerk distributed a list of Parish planning applications received and actioned this period.  There was a discussion of the application for the “Driver Experience” programme to continue at Heyford Park. It was concluded that there are no noise related issues affecting the Parish. The Clerk was instructed to not submit an objection to this application. The ledger showing applications and dispositions for this period is attached.

6. Any Other Business
a. The Chairman briefed the notes from the Heyford Park Residents/Community Meeting. 
There being no further business the Council Meeting adjourned at 9:40 PM.

The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, 18 December, 7 PM, 
JLG
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